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Indiana University President’s
State of the University Address Is Oct. 1

1 (Tues.)
Final day of annual meeting of AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PERIODONTOLOGY, Philadelphia



IU President Michael McRobbie presents his State of the University address today at Franklin Hall on the
IU Bloomington campus at 1:30 p.m. EDT. All members of the IU community are welcome to attend, and
a reception will follow. For those of us who cannot be there in person, the address will be broadcast via
live-stream at http://broadcast.iu.edu, and archived for future viewing. For a complete list of viewing
options, refer to the Sept. 26 email you received from the University Faculty Council (UFC) Secretary.
Current UFC co-secretaries are Dr. Herb Terry and IUSD’s Dr. Jack Windsor of Oral Biology.

The Indiana Dental College and the Light Bulb: 2 Bright Beginnings in 1879. The first day of classes for
our dental school, which began as the Indiana Dental College, was Oct. 1, 1879. This was 20 days before
Thomas Alva Edison introduced his light bulb to the world. Although the New York Times didn’t mention
us in its pages, the Dec. 28, 1879, issue of the newspaper referred to Mr. Edison’s lamp as “a model of
simplicity and economy.”

We're not sure how much longer it took before electricity was installed in the dental school, but it’s
likely that we made do without it for several more years. The first electric street lights didn’t go up in
Indy till 1886, according to the late Indiana Dental College historian Jack Carr (DDS’39), and it is shortly
after this that electrical appliances began to be listed among the dental school’s equipment. By 1890, an
electric projection lantern, an electric dental engine, and electric motor lathes had been purchased.

“Electricity” was added to the curriculum as a course and was considered an advanced class, to be taken
in the final year of the DDS program.

1-5 (Tues.-Sat.)
AMERICAN ACADEMY OF ORAL AND MAXILLOFACIAL RADIOLOGY annual session, Beverly Hills, Calif.
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2 (Wed.)
Today at 5 p.m. is the deadline to submit a work of art for possible display at the School of Medicine’s
SCIENTIFIC INQUIRY, ARTISTIC EXPRESSION EXHIBITION, to be held at the VanNuys atrium on Nov. 1. The
exhibition is accepting entries from health sciences schools and units to showcase the work of the
students, staff, faculty, and alumni. Entries will be presented blind to a jury of artists and members of
the IUPUI Campus Center Cultural Arts Gallery and the IUSM Art Committee. After the exhibition the
artwork will go on display during the month of November at the Campus Center. You'll find all the
information you need to submit an entry to the 2013 exhibition at this website:
http://medicine.iu.edu/art. Questions go to IU School of Medicine Art Committee Chair Mary Hardin,
mhardin@iu.edu; 274-5456.

2,9, 16, 23, 30 (Wednesdays)
The American Student Dental Association is holding 5 Lunch & Learn programs for students in October
at noon in DS S116. Oct. 2: Charity Davis representing the Wellington Group; Oct. 9: Wendy Swanson
representing Johnson and Johnson; Oct. 16: Carey Sipe representing the Panoramic Corp; Oct. 23: a
representative of Blue and Co.; and Oct. 30: a representative of Bowman insurance. For more details
contact ASDA Lunch & Learn coordinator Melissa Liao, D16, mliao@iupui.edu.

4 (Fri.)
Science may never come up with a better office communication system than the
coffee break.—Ear! Wilson, newspaper columnist



The FIRST FRIDAY coffee social is this morning, 7:30-9-ish, in the lower level lounge. Everyone welcome.

Inaugural presentation for the IU School of Dentistry’s new Faculty Focus Series features Oral Health
Research Institute director Dr. Domenick Zero, who discusses DIAGNOSIS AND MANAGEMENT OF
DENTAL EROSION, 8:30-11:30 a.m. at Walker Plaza. The new series highlights the outstanding work of
IUSD’s educators and is designed to showcase work from each department. It’s being offered to the
school’s faculty and staff at no charge, and you can earn Indiana’s minimum CE requirements by
participating in the entire series during academic 2013-14 (October through March). For all the details,
go to http://www.iusd.iupui.edu/departments/education/continuing-education.

Last day to donate beads and other jewelry-making supplies to Pier “Peppy” Parsey in the Dean’s Office
for the IUSD STAFF CONFERENCE CHEER GUILD PROJECT. Your donations will be used by the Cheer Guild
on Oct. 11 to assemble bead kits that will be given to patients at Riley Hospital so that the children can
make their own bracelets, necklaces, and lanyards. For more details, see the email Peppy sent you on
Sept. 20.

Friday, Oct. 4, is also the last day for staff to submit nominations to Terry Wilson (twl@iu.edu) for the
Johnson Community Service Award and the Staff Scholarship Award, which will be announced at the
IUSD Staff Conference later this month.

Mary Walton (left), Lana Duncan, Ethel Edwards, Susan Crum,
and Ester Pierson in the former Complete Denture Department
(now the Dental Hygiene Clinic) in 1978

Where are your photos from yesteryear? Oct. 4 is the last day for faculty, staff, and students to submit
old and new photos of themselves to Nadine Florek (nflorek@iu.edu), so that there is time to assemble
Dr. Joseph Legan’s photo show for the teaching conference at McCormick’s Creek. Don’t have any
photos of yourself as a dental school employee or student? Your high school and college graduation
photos are welcome.



5 (Sat.)
DENTAL DAY for college and high school students is hosted by IUSD’s students from 9 a.m. till 1 p.m.
here at the school today. Presentations will include information about careers as dentists, dental
hygienists, and dental assistants. The event welcomes college students for the Doctor of Dental Surgery
(DDS) program (9 a.m.-noon) and high school and college students for the Dental Hygiene and Dental
Assisting programs (10:30 a.m.-1 p.m.). Participants are required to register online:
http://www.iusd.iupui.edu/prospective-students.
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7 (Mon.)
Try, Try Again. May the sky be blue above our heads and the grass be dry below our feet: Today is our
second attempt to stage DEAN WILLIAMS’ ANNUAL IUSD GROUP PHOTO, 12:15 p.m. on the school’s
southwest lawn. Everybody welcome. Rain date (dare | mention one?) is same time, same place on
Tuesday, Oct. 8.

7-12 (Mon.-Sat.)
AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF ORAL AND MAXILLOFACIAL SURGEONS annual meeting, Orlando, Fla.

9-12 (Wed.-Sat.)
ACADEMY OF DENTAL MATERIALS annual meeting, Vancouver, British Columbia

AMERICAN COLLEGE OF PROSTHODONTISTS annual session, Las Vegas

9-13 (Wed.-Sun.)
International Association for Dental Research’s WORLD CONGRESS ON PREVENTIVE DENTISTRY,
Budapest, Hungary

10 (Thurs.)
RETIREMENT INVESTMENT SYMPOSIUM presented by representatives of Fidelity and TIAA-CREF is held
1-2:30 p.m. at Hine Hall Auditorium. All faculty and staff are invited. You need to RSVP no later than Oct.
8 at this link: http://hr.iu.edu/pubs/forms/investment_symposium.html. As an alternative, you can also
join a live webcast of the presentations at www.broadcast.iu.edu.



10, 11 (Thurs., Fri.)
IUSD FACULTY AND STAFF CONFERENCES at McCormick’s Creek State Park and IUSD/Campus Center,
respectively

11 (Fri.)
PROPOSAL SUBMISSION DEADLINE for Student Research Subcommittee’s Oct. 25 meeting

INDIANA DENTAL HYGIENISTS’ ASSOCIATION 67" annual session, Hilton Indianapolis North Hotel, 8181
N. Shadeland Avenue

NORTHEAST REGIONAL BOARDS ORIENTATION, held at IUSD

12 (Sat.)
NORTHEAST REGIONAL BOARDS, held at [USD

v saooH uaisooH
-

g
i
3
¥
-

Brends Stewart

8 Tony Poroma

Today the Sisters in Crime, an international networking organization that supports mystery writers, is
holding a launch party and “meet the authors” event for an anthology to be published in October titled
Hoosier Hoops and Hijinks. One of the short stories in the book has been written by longtime mystery
writer Dr. Diana Catt of Oral Biology.

Dr. Catt



“The anthology is a collection of short mystery and thriller stories about Indiana basketball written by
Indiana authors,” says Dr. Catt. “My contribution is titled, ‘The Art of the Game.” ”

The party is from 1:30 to 4 p.m. at the Indiana Basketball Hall of Fame in New Castle. “It’s a great place
to visit if you like Indiana basketball,” says Dr. Catt. “An amazing amount of high school and college
history and memorabilia is on display, and you get group-rate admission for the launch party if you
mention Sisters in Crime.”

12, 19, 26 (Saturdays)
CE course LOCAL ANESTHESIA FOR DENTAL HYGIENISTS, by Dr. Kyle Kramer, Oral Surgery and Hospital
Dentistry: http://www.iusd.iupui.edu/departments/education/continuing-education

14, 15 (Mon., Tues.)
IUPUI FALL BREAK (classes and clinics as usual at IUSD)

17 (Thurs.)
Staff Dental Assistant Lunch and Learn series features DENTAL CARE FOR EXOTIC ANIMALS, by Dr.
George Willis, Clinical Affairs; 12:10-1:10 p.m. in DS114.

17-21 (Thurs.-Mon.)
CE course MAXILLOFACIAL PROSTHETICS: Hands-On Workshop and Demonstration, by David Trainer:
http://www.iusd.iupui.edu/departments/education/continuing-education

18 (Fri.)
RESEARCH COMMITTEE, 9 a.m. in DS S421

18, 19 (Fri., Sat.)
IU School of Dentistry Alumni Association BOURBON TRAIL TOUR in the Blue Grass State:
http://iuaa.imodules.com/s/1377/event.aspx?sid=1377&gid=2&pgid=2219&cid=5032&ecid=5032&crid=
0&calpgid=346&calcid=976
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18, 23, 24 (Fri., Wed., Thurs.)

Let’s talk.

The second annual LET’S TALK series for IU School of Dentistry adjunct (part-time) faculty launches its
fall programming over the noon hour on Oct. 18, and lunch is provided. Friday’s program is at the
nursing school, room 127, and Wednesday and Thursday’s programs are in Glick 103. Like last year, each
of the 5 parts of the series is offered on a different day of the week so that all adjuncts can conveniently
attend. The final 2 get-togethers are Monday, Nov. 4, and Tuesday, Nov. 5, both in Glick 103. If you're
planning to participate in the Oct. 18 session, please RSVP to Shelley Hall in the Faculty Affairs office by
Wednesday, Oct. 9 (shhall@iu.edu).

23-26 (Wed.-Sat.)
AMERICAN ACADEMY OF IMPLANT DENTISTRY annual meeting, Phoenix

25 (Fri.)
STUDENT RESEARCH SUBCOMMITTEE, 8 a.m. in DS B29

IUPUI’'S 2013 HEALTH AND BENEFITS FAIR, 9 a.m.-3 p.m. at the Campus Center, 4" floor

25, 26 (Fri., Sat.)
3f° BURSTONE SYMPOSIUM ON BIOMECHANICS features 8 speakers on the topic of 3D biomechanics,
including the internationally renowned scholar Dr. Charles Burstone, the symposium’s sponsor. Dr.
Burstone is an IUSD alumnus (M’55 Orthodontics), a former chair of IU’s orthodontics department, and
retired head of the orthodontics department at the University of Connecticut:
http://www.iusd.iupui.edu/departments/education/continuing-education.

30, 31 (Wed., Thurs.)
AMERICAN COLLEGE OF DENTISTS annual meeting, New Orleans

October 30-Nov. 1 (Wed.-Fri.)
INTERNATIONAL COLLEGE OF DENTISTS annual meeting, New Orleans



31 (Thurs.)
Hit Me with Your Best Shot. If you're interested in keeping the flu at bay this season, you need look no
further than DS S116 for a solution: The School of Dentistry is having a convenient in-house FLU CLINIC
for IUSD faculty and staff today from 10:30 a.m. to noon in lecture hall S116. Bring your JagTag.

Despicable She:
Mrs. Gunness in 1904

For Whom the Belle Tolls. We’d like to remind you that the 105-year-old mystery of internationally
infamous Indiana serial killer Belle Gunness is as yet unsolved. Belle is believed to have murdered, and
buried on her La Porte county property, up to 40 people, including her children. After losing two
husbands under suspicious circumstances, she lured mostly well-off bachelors to her farmhouse one at a
time.

Belle supposedly died in a fire when her house burned down in 1908. But the body found in the
aftermath of the fire was smaller than that of the robust Belle and also a bit too conveniently headless,
although some of Belle’s dental work was found. Legend has it that Belle, fearing that the family of one
of her victims was closing in on the truth, set the fire to stage her own death, pitching a bit of dental
work in the rubble for good measure before lighting out for the West Coast.



In 2007, a University of Indianapolis researcher had hoped to use DNA and bone analysis on Belle’s
remains, which were exhumed from a Chicago-area cemetery, to settle for once and for all the identity
of the woman found at the burned-out farmhouse. But the researcher has yet to announce any findings.

With Belle apparently eluding modern-day science as cleverly as she eluded the police a century ago,
we’re left to wonder: Did Mrs. Gunness die in the fire? If Belle isn’t lying in the Chicago grave, who is?
Did Belle live to kill again? We don’t know of Belle’s whereabouts, but to be on the safe side this dark
and creepy Halloween night, you might want to check beneath your bed, behind the curtains, and inside
the closet before you go to sleep.

Happy Halloween, everyone!

Oct. 31-Nov. 3 (Thurs.-Sun.)
AMERICAN DENTAL ASSOCIATION and AMERICAN DENTAL ASSISTANTS ASSOCIATION annual sessions,
New Orleans. If you’re going to be in New Orleans, be sure to stop by the IUSD ALUMNI RECEPTION
hosted by Dean John Williams, the Indiana Dental Association, and the IUSD Alumni Association. It’s
5:30 to 7 p.m. on Saturday, Nov. 2, at the Hilton New Orleans Riverside, Grand Salon 16 & 17, Two
Poydras Street. RSVP to Karen Jones at 274-8959; kdeery@iupui.edu.

People, Places, and Things

Dr. Allen

1995 ALUMNUS IS NEW PRESIDENT OF IUSD ALUMNI ASSOCIATION. Congratulations to Dr. Jeffrey
Allen, who was installed as president of the IU School of Dentistry Alumni Association board of directors



during Dr. John Williams’ annual Dean’s Society banquet at the Eiteljorg museum on Sept. 27. Dr. Allen
has practiced in Bloomington, Ind., since 1996, with an emphasis on cosmetic and aesthetic dentistry. A
strong supporter of the IUSDAA board for the past decade, he served two terms as a board director

before moving through the officer ranks. He will serve as president for one year, presiding over the 72™
IUSD Dental Alumni Conference in May 2014. Dr. Allen lives in Bloomington with his wife and daughter.

Sharing the officer duties with Dr. Allen in the year ahead are Michael Bennett (DDS’79), Fishers, Ind.,
president-elect; Sue Green (DDS’70), Rossville, Ind., vice president; and Reneé Shirer (DDS’98),
Greenwood, Ind., secretary-treasurer.

The board also welcomed the 5 directors who will serve a 2013-2016 term:

William Rouch (DDS’95), Boonville, Ind. (accepting a second term)

Ronald Fulkerson (DDS’73), Bloomington, Ind. (accepting a second term)

Sandra Mclirath (ASDH’94), Rossville, Ind.

Mark Kendra (DDS’82), Highland, Ind. (also known as Dad to D15’s Marisa and Taylor Kendra)
Karen Cottingham (DDS’95), Indianapolis

4
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Officers are Drs. AlZain (left), Elsharkasi, and Maru.

NEW OFFICERS FOR ADVANCED GRADUATE ORGANIZATION. A recent election during a meeting of the
Advanced Graduate Committee has resulted in positions for 3 IUSD graduate students, including Dr.
Afnan AlZain, PhD in Dental Science program, who will serve as the primary contact for the Graduate
and Professional Student Government. Serving as co-alternates for this position are master’s degree
students Dr. Marwa Elsharkasi, Operative Dentistry; and Dr. Avni Maru, Endodontics. Dr. Richard
Gregory, director of the PhD and Student Research Programs, continues to serve as the group’s faculty
adviser.

NEW CLINICAL TRIALS FOR SLEEP APNEA. Dr. Ahmed Ghoneima, Orthodontics and Oral Facial Genetics,
is seeking research participants for two clinical trials. Interested parties should call 274-3740:

Have you been diagnosed with Sleep Apnea and cannot tolerate or use a “CPAP” machine? The Three-
Dimensional Craniofacial Imaging Center at IUSD is looking for male Caucasians ages 30-65 who have
been diagnosed with sleep apnea but cannot tolerate or use a continuous positive airway pressure
(CPAP) machine to participate in a clinical trial with an oral appliance.

Are you a healthy Caucasian male between 30 and 65 years old who does not severely snore or show
other signs of sleep problems? The Three-Dimensional Craniofacial Imaging Center at IUSD is looking for
male Caucasians ages 30-65 who might be eligible to be in a research study that will compare the head



and neck airway size of people who have sleep apnea with people who do not have sleep apnea.
Participants will be paid for their participation.

SOME TEETH YOU CAN SINK YOUR TEETH INTO. IUSD dental hygienists love what they do for a living,
but, let’s face it, every now and then it’s just plain more fun to eat teeth instead of clean them. Judging
by the too-adorable cake pops shown above, we’re guessing Faculty Practice dental hygienist Rachel
Barnes had a splendid birthday celebration recently, thanks in part to her colleague and fellow dental
hygienist Jennifer McKee, who baked and decorated these little darlins’ in Rachel’s honor.

Jennifer McKee

Cooking a tiny tooth-shaped cake isn’t quite as difficult as one might imagine, it turns out. “When |
formed the cake pops, | just formed them into a square and then made a “cross” in the top,” Jen
explains. “When | dipped them into the chocolate, they made a perfect enamel layer.”

We wanted to know if the decoration atop the “heads” of some of the teeth were restorations, or
maybe caries masquerading as “hairies.”

“l used silver sprinkles for the amalgams,” says Jen.



Of course, since Jen did have to bring the pops into an institution of higher learning to be devoured by
educators, she couldn’t escape being on the receiving end of a “teachable moment.”

“l was told by the doctors that my restorative anatomy was not very accurate,” Jen says with a laugh.
“So next time, | will use a food paint to make them more realistic!”

As delicious as these teeth-on-a-stick look, we’re hoping “next time” for IUSD is right around the corner.
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HOLIDAY NIGHT JUST 2 MONTHS AWAY: HOLD THE DATE. Mark your calendars for Wednesday, Dec.
11, 6:30-9 p.m., when the IUPUI Alumni Relations Office will present its [IUPUI ALUMNI HOLIDAY NIGHT
at the Indianapolis Children’s Museum, an event that also welcomes the families of all [IUPUI students,

staff, and faculty. The registration site, cost, and more details will be available later in October at this
link: http://events.iupui.edu/event/?event_id=8933.
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GONE FISHIN’ — BUT ALSO GONE TEACHIN’. Orthodontic Professor Emeritus William Hohlt (above)
touched base with us in September to let us know that the fishing is swell on the Winnipeg River and
that he and his wife, Judi Hohlt, a former staff member in Orthodontics and Oral Facial Genetics, are
loving life in Chicago. They recently joined 28 other members of the Flying Dentists on a trip to
Manitoba, Canada, for a 5-day fishing trip. Dr. Hohlt’s life in retirement is far from limited to reeling in
big Canadian catches, though: For example, after retiring from IU in 2008, he gravitated to another
professorship at the University of lllinois at Chicago. After 20 years of service on the full-time faculty
here, Dr. Hohlt says he’s already coming up on his 5" anniversary of teaching as a clinical orthodontic
professor at UIC! “I’'m working on my second retirement,” he says.

In case you missed them: News bits from here and there

Dr. Bottino

BIOMATERIALS STUDY UNDER WAY IN RESTORATIVE DENTISTRY DEPT. IU Communications recently
announced that clinician-scientist Dr. Marco Bottino, of the Dental Biomaterials division of Restorative
Dentistry, has begun a 5-year research project with the goal of developing novel biomaterials that will
regenerate tissue destroyed by periodontitis. Read the full report here:
http://news.iupui.edu/releases/dentistry-biomaterials.shtml.

IU GRADUATE WINS PULITZER PRIZE FOR EDITORIAL SERIES ON FLORIDA COUNTY’S ATTEMPT TO STOP
WATER FLUORIDATION. He'’s a writer, not a dentist, but Tim Nickens, a 1982 graduate of the IU School
of Journalism and an editorial editor at the Tampa (Fla.) Bay Times, is sharing a 2013 Pulitzer Prize with a
Times columnist for an editorial series they produced after Pinellas County commissioners voted to
remove fluoride from the community water supply. The fluoride was removed in 2012, but the
newspaper’s editorial series, rolled out over a period of months, cast a bright and prominent spotlight
on the significant role fluoridated water plays in the prevention of dental caries. This pro-fluoride
campaign helped bring into office new commissioners who promptly restored the fluoride to the water.
You can read more about Tim Nickens and the series that won him journalism’s most prestigious prize at
these IU School of Journalism and Tampa Bay Times links:
http://journalism.indiana.edu/news/nickens-ba82-wins-pulitzer-for-editorial-writing
http://journalism.indiana.edu/news/nickens-editorials-more-important-than-ever
http://www.tampabay.com/specials/2013/links/pulitzer



NORTHERN EXPOSURE. Congratulations to our Dental Education friends and associates to the north on
the IU South Bend campus, who after much anticipation have finally moved from their aging Riverside
Hall site to a beautiful, tech-savvy facility in IUSB’s new education center on Ester Street. The Roger S.
Pecina Dental Hygiene Clinic is named for the clinic’s benefactor, a 1977 graduate of the IU dental
school. Dr. Pecina has also been a terrific supporter of our school, providing a significant gift to aid in the
renovation and major transformation of lab SB05, which became the Indiana Dental Association
Preclinical Laboratory in 2011. WNDU TV introduced IUSB’s new dental hygiene clinic to the South Bend
community in this excellent news segment: http://www.wndu.com/home/headlines/Low-cost-
dental-clinic-gets-an-upgrade-221458051.html.

Dr. Blanchard (left) with periodontics graduate student Dr. Bindu Dukka

DR. BLANCHARD PROFILED BY IUPUI AS FIRST RESPONDER ON 9-11. Before his appointment as a
periodontics professor at IU, Dr. Steven Blanchard was an Air Force periodontist stationed at the
Pentagon’s dental clinic. On Sept. 11, 2001, he was called upon to serve as a first responder when a
hijacked jetliner crashed into the Pentagon. A dozen years after that horrific day, among Dr. Blanchard’s
most vivid memories is how everyone set aside their own fears in the face of a tragedy and pulled
together to help one another in every way possible. You can read the full report in this faculty profile
from Inside IUPUI:
http://inside.iupui.edu/spotlights-profiles/faculty-staff/2013-09-17-faculty-steve-blanchard-iupui.shtml.



© Procter & Gamble )

In the now-legendary 1950s studies of fluoridated toothpaste,
Dr. Joseph Muhler examines Bloomington schoolchildren,
who became known as the “Crest kids.”

USING CAUTION ON THE CREST OF A MAJOR DISCOVERY. Dr. Maynard Hine, |U’s dean of dentistry
from the 1940s into the 1960s, would probably be a bit baffled by America’s modern-day world of
academe, which is as much awash in marketing and public relations hoopla these days as the corporate
environment is.

One of the most fascinating things — and, sometimes, the most maddening — about the IU dental
school’s old alumni bulletins, which date back to 1938, is how rarely and sparingly they speak of the
school’s most famous research: Dr. Joseph Muhler’s studies of stannous fluoride, which led to the
development of Crest toothpaste — the first successful stannous fluoride dentifrice and the first to
receive an endorsement from the American Dental Association as an effective caries-fighting
instrument. The pages of the dental school’s magazine in the 1950s, 1960s, and 1970s — an era when
dentistry and advertising kept very separate quarters — contain very few references to the research,
either before or after its completion, and at no time does one detect the slightest hint of horn blowing
or fanfare.

Here’s how Dr. Hine cautiously summed up Dr. Muhler’s research in February 1955, on the eve of
Procter & Gamble’s 1955 roll-out of Crest to the public — Dr. Hine’s comments are buried in paragraph
#6 of his 7-paragraph Alumni Bulletin dean’s column. He was no doubt extremely excited about his close
friend and colleague’s pioneering research, but for Dr. Hine’s Alumni Bulletin readers he kept his
emotions in check:



Most alumni probably have heard that Dr. Joseph Muhler, working in the Biochemistry Department at
Indiana University, has conducted much in vitro and in vivo research which indicates that the stannous
fluoride containing dentifrice is a valuable agent in controlling dental caries. The work of Dr. Muhler and
his associates extends over several years, although clinical studies were initiated only recently. It is of
course too early to be able to determine exactly how effective this new dentifrice will be when used by all
ages and types of patients using various types of techniques and toothbrushes. It is our opinion that Dr.
Muhler and his colleagues are to be commended for publishing reports of this research before a stannous
fluoride dentifrice is on the market so that dentists and other research individuals can be given an
opportunity to study the results.

End October 2013 Calendar
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D15’s Matt Wilson (front, and Brad Hobson
the moment they cross the finish line as the
top winners of 2013’s IUPUI Regatta.

Send items for November calendar by Oct. 25: Indiana University School of Dentistry, Room DS B32, 1121 West
Michigan Street, Indianapolis IN 46202-5186. Editor: Susan Crum. Fax: (317) 274-7188. E-mail: smcrum@iupui.edu.

All contents of Coming Up are protected by copyright. None of the contents, including digital images, may be
removed or copied from this publication or reused for other purposes without permission of the editor:
smcrum@iupui.edu.



